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1. Introduction and purpose of policy 
 

• Social workers, personal advisors, family workers and mediators often work 

alone, travelling to visits and meeting families at their homes. Because of this, 

they may be vulnerable to risks to their personal safety.  

 

• As an employer, Camden has a duty of care to its staff to keep them safe 

whilst they are working and in CSFH and Early Help Services this duty is 

discharged by team managers and service managers.  

 

• This policy sets out how managers will make sure that all workers whose role 

involves direct contact with children and families have a safe working 

environment, working practices, and access to relevant training, resources 

and professional support to keep them safe and able to continue delivering 

social care services to families.  

 

2. Policy framework  

 

• Camden’s corporate Lone working and personal safety policy sets out 

managers and employees’ roles in identifying the risks related to lone 

working and taking action to eliminate or reduce them as part of a risk 

assessment. The policy is available at:  

Lone Working and Personal Safety (sharepoint.com) 

 

• This policy deals with managing risk to the personal safety of workers and 

sets out the steps CSFH and Early Help Service managers and workers will 

take to ensure that workers are able to keep themselves safe whilst 

delivering a vital service to children and families.  

 
• Workers and managers should also refer to the CSFH Working with non-

engaging, resistant and hostile families policy. This policy focuses on how 

service user aggression towards workers can negatively impact on 

engagement and service delivery, which can make it difficult for workers to 

continue to safeguard children. The policy also includes inter-agency 

strategies for continuing to work with families in order to keep children safe. 

..\..\Child protection\Working with non-engaging resistant and hostile 

families.doc 

 
 
 

https://lbcamden.sharepoint.com/sites/Essentials-HR/SitePages/Lone-Working-and-Personal-Safety.aspx?web=1
file://///lbcamden.net/Secure/SafeguardingSocialCare/Children%20schools%20&%20families%20(social%20care)/Children%20and%20Families/Social%20Work%20policy%20folder/Child%20protection/Working%20with%20non-engaging%20resistant%20and%20hostile%20families.doc
file://///lbcamden.net/Secure/SafeguardingSocialCare/Children%20schools%20&%20families%20(social%20care)/Children%20and%20Families/Social%20Work%20policy%20folder/Child%20protection/Working%20with%20non-engaging%20resistant%20and%20hostile%20families.doc
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3. Roles and responsibilities 
 

• Heads of service are responsible for providing the overall structure and 

oversight of staff safety by:  

 

o putting in place a framework of policy and practice to ensure worker 

safety;  

o carrying out a risk assessment of working practice for the whole CSFH 

and Early Help service and reviewing this as required; 

o ensuring policy and practice is implemented at team and service level 

across CSFH and the Early Help Service; 

o responding to any new risks to worker safety that may arise; 

o monitoring the effectiveness of any preventative measures. 

 

• Team and service managers are responsible for ensuring systems are in place 

within their team or service to keep staff safe by: 

 

o ensuring CSFH and/or Early Help Service policy is implemented within 

their team or service and monitoring its impact; 

o ensuring a risk assessment is carried out cases allocated to the team 

or service where there are concerns for worker safety; 

o putting in place strategies and use of technology to keep workers 

safe; 

o responding to incidents and supporting staff; 

o reporting any new concerns around staff safety to senior managers.  

 

• Workers are responsible for co-operating with managers to ensure their own 

safety by: 

 

o following divisional and corporate policy and guidance; 

o carrying out a risk assessment for cases allocated to them where 

there are safety concerns and updating risk assessments in line with 

this policy;  

o reporting incidents involving their personal safety to their manager or 

supervisor; 

o taking responsibility for their own safety. 
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4 Assessing and managing risk  
 
Risk assessments should be carried out by managers in partnership with team 

members and should aim to identify all risks and look at ways of reducing risk. 

 

4.1 Identifying risks 

 

• There are specific risks relating to working alone and risks from the working 

environment as described in the Lone working and personal safety policy and 

which are addressed in the generic divisional risk assessment.  

 

• Workers are also vulnerable to risk of threats and violence from service users 

and the case risk assessment template can be used to identify potential risks 

in relation to individual families.  

 

• Teams should use team meetings to discuss any potential risks and agree 

what action the team will take to address these.   

 

4.2 Carrying out case risk assessments 
 

• Case risk assessments should be carried out by the allocated worker and their 

supervisor on any case where the assessment (or incident) suggests that 

there is a high risk to the safety of workers from the family. A discussion on 

risk should take place in supervision as soon as the case is allocated or the 

incident arises.  

 

• When allocating cases, managers need to take into account levels of 

experience and the skills and expertise needed to work effectively with 

families that are known to be hostile or difficult to engage.  

 

• The risk assessment should be completed following the child and family 

assessment or early help assessment when all information about the family 

and potential risk has been identified, or at any point where risk becomes 

apparent. 

 

• The risk assessment should be recorded on the case risk assessment template 

available on MOSAIC and a warning note stating ‘Risk assessment completed’ 

on the Personal details screen.  You can record a warning note via the Person 

Details, Note options on MOSAIC. Click on Add enter the text above and 

ensure to select Warning as a Type of Note. 
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• Workers who are carrying out work with a family in the absence of the 

allocated worker should refer to the case risk assessment to ensure they are 

aware of any specific risks attached to working with the family.  

 

• Case risk assessments should be reviewed by the worker and their supervisor 

at least every 6 months as part of the review of the child’s plan and updated 

following any incident or when risk increases or ceases to be present. If the 

risk ends, the warning note should be removed. Use of case risk assessments 

will be overseen by senior managers as part of their strategic role in 

implementing this policy.   

 

• If the worker and supervisor disagree as to the nature or level of risk, the 
matter should be referred to the service manager for mediation. 

 
4.3 Prevention  
 

• Safety issues should be discussed at team meetings on a regular basis so that 

workers and managers are aware of any specific risks and to emphasise the 

importance of the team working together to ensure the personal safety of 

individual team members.  

 

• Each team should have a system in place for recording the movements of 

social workers so that the whereabouts of workers is known to someone in 

their team at all times. This means that if workers fail to return from visits the 

alarm can be raised as soon as possible. 

 

• Workers should keep colleagues informed when they are going out on visits 

and the team manager should ensure that a team member is available in the 

office at all times to monitor worker movements, take phone calls from 

workers who are working away from the office or raise the alarm where a 

worker fails to return. The effectiveness of these measures will be monitored 

by senior managers as part of their role in implementing this policy. 

 

• Where workers are carrying out visits after office hours or are carrying out 

consecutive visits during the day, there should be a process in place to allow 

them to report back to the manager or supervisor to confirm they are safe 

and well. 

 

• All workers should be issued with mobile phones and other safety equipment 

should be made available to workers to help them raise the alarm quickly 

depending on the level of risk identified. 
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• If there are high levels of concern, the manager should consider joint visits to 

families. Any joint visit should be conducted with a more experienced worker 

or the worker’s supervisor and families should be made aware of the 

arrangements beforehand.  

 

• When meeting families in the Crowndale, workers should be aware of the 

location of panic buttons in the meeting rooms and can summon support 

from Crowndale Security if needed. Workers can also request for Security to 

wait outside meeting rooms if there is a very high risk of violence. 

 
4.4 Training and induction 
 

• Team managers should ensure that personal safety is included in the 

induction programme for new workers in order to ensure that workers are 

aware of their responsibilities under this policy. 

 

• Workers should be informed of the team process for recording their 

whereabouts and reporting when working away from the office and should 

be made aware of how to report and record any incidents. 

 

• Team managers should ensure that new workers are aware of the case risk 

assessment process as part of their induction. Workers should be able to 

assess risks and take any necessary precautions to avoid these risks. 

 

• Managers and supervisors should ensure that new workers attend relevant 

personal safety training. Camden LDS runs a general personal safety and lone 

working training course for all Camden employees and it is an expectation 

that workers attend this course within their induction period. 

 

5 Reporting and responding to incidents  
 

• Workers must report any incidents of hostility or aggression that makes them 

worried about their personal safety, even if they feel able to manage the 

situation, as managers need to be able to monitor levels of risk.  

 

• Managers should remain vigilant to the possibility that staff are experiencing 

difficulties and should also avoid making assumptions such as male workers 

being less at risk.  
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• Managers should also bear in mind that incidents are likely to be under-

reported as workers may make assumptions about threats and violence being 

“part of the job”. 

 
5.1 Procedures 
 

• Workers should report all incidents to their team manager immediately and 
the manager should meet with the worker for a debriefing.   

 

• The manager should contact the service manager to decide on whether the 

incident should be reported to the Police and any further action to be taken 

against the service user. It should be made clear to families that aggression 

towards workers will not be tolerated. 

 

• The manager and service manager should consider what information needs 

to be shared with the professional network and whether a multi-agency risk 

management meeting should be convened to obtain any relevant 

information about risks and devise a strategy for risk reduction. 

 

• The worker should place a warning note on the MOSAIC case record stating 

that a risk assessment has been completed on the case but should put no 

further details. Other workers would then be expected to read the risk 

assessment and decide how to proceed.  

 

5.2 Reporting incidents 

 

• All incidents and accidents involving workers must be recorded and reported 

to the dedicated Risksured report line so that Camden can monitor the safety 

of employees and take action to reduce workplace risks. All reports will be 

passed to senior managers to scrutinise as part of their strategic role in 

implementing this policy. 

 

• Managers and workers should call Risksured on 0117 450 1227 or via HR on 

6655 (option 2) and provide details of the incident or can report online via 

Camden Remote Incident Form (risksured.com) 

 

5.3 Supporting staff 
 

• Following incidents, it is important that managers offer emotional support as 

well as practical support to workers and provide staff with opportunities to 

discuss situations and how they are feeling. Managers may also refer staff to 

Camden’s counselling service if this would be helpful. 

https://www.risksured.com/camden/forms/d2b076e4b167c703db693be84b746747.php?code=0.AQsANEqPXtsrVEi7QrTQx9AkbAcqOlbrkAhOmPrNQ8wfkLCEAGU.AgABAAIAAAAtyolDObpQQ5VtlI4uGjEPAgDs_wUA9P8qX-SpQQ942_8C6HrlhLJ78PbRMoc2bo34TisUWMWZz9weufMh65rv-XT24dvRGUsp2jJDdYilAnZwD4DKedSTjUsgOc8D5TmBCAkG164WMjDafXNCdmOXDNTrAuCBZ62121kMYtIj0-BbGDgHzYQmPkzFCTtxSY4b_YWGnvZIZBNvGSdbeQG1eDwwdldImsRNDNMoiM_uc60hmS5SvQ4YaY5S9MIlMMTBjlUJO9xoJ7UtQgZIoRNDiUSLopg168QmePo8F3Fq2a7TbQxMfaVj0Oj2SL39Im9Pg8bRJLaq10sXZzRCaJeO4LFAjO4odwvZfHjvGnRPBhAxJ79DGMR4FqOh46hNa90o6ald7NdNQrnocEaeGnSXfifVKQXa4gSfpLhKA_2ttnDFKun0c5SOXpUeUCd_Qe8xEyuogaFnzjH8ZK4WIXlgdfMhSQTlWHtWH8BdPzlvtLS5jKoAquLBnJ8pBV86qUk8CmcDZjYNRl1aJDkIJ6Fi_umuNctHLtB6L6Jx8t2x5u5dBS9dNhjDnaRGWz3zVRyRlSUrG5LtbzZxOk6zcJRVv14jW1D98nW_JJeFLeOW5Gj2Pg_2KmLwGWgLVlGuw7upmHVeyZWWbmsTYMMr39PYMoYl0W1DTbmP2X37KYQuLVos9-xQBOgv0TKxPpjmhZ5wf6Hp1uurUJbSNvtiSfNNSwtpogzd0XHlZxRGHK7P6T-3iS6-CZWRwqmya9x6eDt0K5Dh_gwUZEjN0HIA7jcSglYLNg1MseaXFuK-uOfalcsN2mETPVKG4BN4v_R2fqXQ_WcGh_wcAOX8N3DDiVolguWyDj2ZROmkn4TC8CTk0zgtXS8&state=oro57qdp8u927nqg2972gli49p&session_state=9cc0c7da-b73e-41b3-afca-9e1930b6a152
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• Team meetings, individual and group supervision should be used as a forum 

for discussing risks and allowing workers to explore issues in a safe 

environment. Managers should create a culture where worker safety is 

valued and workers feel able to raise issues knowing these will be taken 

seriously. 

 
5.4 Ongoing threats on closed cases 
 

• On occasion, a service user may continue to threaten workers with regard to 

cases that have been closed, often where there is conflict around decisions 

taken on cases, for example where a child has been removed from a parent’s 

care. 

 

• It is important that any threats are reported to the senior management team 

so that an appropriate response can be agreed. Team managers are 

responsible for ensuring that the worker involved receives support and 

carrying out a risk assessment and putting in measures to ensure their 

personal safety.   

 

• If there is any media involvement this should be reported to the senior 

management team who will pass the information to Camden’s press office 

on: pressoffice@camden.gov.uk or call 020 7974 5717 

 
5.5 Working with other agencies 
 

• It is important that information about risks from service users is shared with 

the professional network as this will lead to a better quality risk assessment 

and more effective strategies for dealing with risk.  Other professionals may 

have experienced threats and violence from families and this will help. 

 

• Where there has been a serious incident involving a worker or other 

professional, and there is a high risk to professionals, the team manager 

should consider convening a risk management meeting to consider the risks 

and agree a strategy to ensure that professionals can work safely with the 

family.  

 

• As it is vital that children are safeguarded, the professional network in social 

work cases must look at strategies to continue working with the family 

despite the risk to personal safety. This is covered in the Working with non-

engaging, resistant and hostile families policy.  

..\..\Child protection\Working with non-engaging resistant and hostile families.doc 

 

mailto:pressoffice@camden.gov.uk
file://///lbcamden.net/Secure/SafeguardingSocialCare/Children%20schools%20&%20families%20(social%20care)/Children%20and%20Families/Social%20Work%20policy%20folder/Child%20protection/Working%20with%20non-engaging%20resistant%20and%20hostile%20families.doc
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6 Safe working practice 
 
6.1 Direct work with families 
 

• Workers can be vulnerable to allegations being made against them by 

children and parents; this may arise for a number of reasons. Workers will be 

working with parents at a time of acute stress or their actions and words may 

be misinterpreted. There is also the risk of malicious allegations. 

 

• Workers need to take steps to avoid this and should maintain professional 

boundaries at all times, working with children and families in a respectful 

way. For further guidance on safe working practice, please refer to the 

division’s Direct working policies and Safer working guidance: ..\Guidance for 

safer working practice for adults who work with children and young 

people[1].doc 
 
6.2 Communicating with families 
 
Workers should follow the following guidance in order to reduce the risk of 

threatening and abusive behaviour online and should refer to the Multi-agency 

guidance for online safety available at: ..\..\Online safety\online safety 

policies\Multi-agency online safety policy.doc 

 

• Workers need to ensure they maintain professional standards of behaviour with 

regards to their use of social media and not use these as a form of 

communication with families or allow families to access their own social 

network sites. 

 

• Workers should also avoid using their own personal mobile phones or email 

addresses when communicating with families and only use work telephones, 

email addresses and mobiles to contact them.  

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

file:///Z:/Children%20schools%20&%20families%20(social%20care)/Children%20and%20Families/Social%20Work%20policy%20folder/Staffing%20and%20Supervision%20policies/Guidance%20for%20safer%20working%20practice%20for%20adults%20who%20work%20with%20children%20and%20young%20people%5b1%5d.doc
file:///Z:/Children%20schools%20&%20families%20(social%20care)/Children%20and%20Families/Social%20Work%20policy%20folder/Staffing%20and%20Supervision%20policies/Guidance%20for%20safer%20working%20practice%20for%20adults%20who%20work%20with%20children%20and%20young%20people%5b1%5d.doc
file:///Z:/Children%20schools%20&%20families%20(social%20care)/Children%20and%20Families/Social%20Work%20policy%20folder/Staffing%20and%20Supervision%20policies/Guidance%20for%20safer%20working%20practice%20for%20adults%20who%20work%20with%20children%20and%20young%20people%5b1%5d.doc
file://///lbcamden.net/Secure/SafeguardingSocialCare/Children%20schools%20&%20families%20(social%20care)/Children%20and%20Families/Social%20Work%20policy%20folder/Online%20safety/online%20safety%20policies/Multi-agency%20online%20safety%20policy.doc
file://///lbcamden.net/Secure/SafeguardingSocialCare/Children%20schools%20&%20families%20(social%20care)/Children%20and%20Families/Social%20Work%20policy%20folder/Online%20safety/online%20safety%20policies/Multi-agency%20online%20safety%20policy.doc
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Appendix 1: Strategies for keeping workers safe 
 
Workers should: 
 

• bear their own safety in mind when planning visits or work with families 

• plan strategies for safety with their manager and other colleagues 

• attend relevant training 

• share information on risk with other workers, including professionals from 
other agencies 

• keep personal contact details private and use only office mobile phones 

• only carry out visits to hostile families during day light and never make a visit 
at the end of the working day or outside office hours 

• consider making only joint visits with colleagues or other agencies 

• make sure colleagues are aware of their location and what level of risk is 
present; the name of the family and exact location of the visit should be 
written into the team movement book/board 

• have a strategy in place to be followed in the event of not returning to or 
contacting the office after a certain time 

• bring a mobile phone to summon help 

• consider holding meetings at neutral venues or in the office 

• always prepare for the eventuality of hostility even with families who are not 
normally hostile 

• not enter a property where there are clear threats, for example dangerous 
dogs 

• make sure they have a clear exit from a property if they need to leave 
suddenly 

• be aware of techniques to calm situations, such as maintaining eye contact 
and speaking evenly. 

• leave as soon as there is any threat to their safety. 
 
Workers shouldn’t: 
 

• blame themselves, accept the situation or take it personally 

• get angry or overly confrontational with families 

• ignore and/or fail to report incidents  

• think they need to deal with the situation alone. 
 
Managers should: 
 

• include health and safety issues in the induction process for all new workers 

• risk assess cases where there are concerns and monitor on-going issues 

• have clear processes in place for workers going on home visits to report back  

• use supervision to raise and deal with issues  

• ensure workers attend relevant training and support. 
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Keeping safe on the streets 
 

• Avoid using mobile phones in public and keep lap-tops and valuables out of 

sight 

• Plan your route to avoid looking “lost” 

• At night, keep to well-lit main roads as far as possible  

• Always be aware of what’s going on around you and avoid wearing head-

phones 

• Keep car and bike keys to hand to make it quicker to find them 

• Only use taxi firms that are approved by the Council and always sit in the 

back behind the driver  

• If you are worried you are being followed, go into a shop or busy area and call 

for help. 

 
Keeping safe during visits 
 

• Make sure colleagues know where you are going and what time to expect 

you back 

• Find out as much as you can about the family you are visiting and any 

potential risk and complete the dedicated risk assessment on MOSAIC  

• If the family is not well known, consider visiting in pairs or with a supervisor 

or manager 

• On arrival, make a quick assessment of risk before entering the home; if you 

are not sure make arrangements to meet the family at an alternative venue 

• On entering the home, make a note of the layout of the property and any 

exits 

• Always consider your exit strategy and try to ensure your access to the exit is 
not blocked. Plan in advance how you can excuse yourself and how you can 
raise the alarm quickly
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